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March 31, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:
I am pleased to transmit the plan for the Department of Transportation, Road Services Division (RSD) to construct a pedestrian pathway on SE Issaquah-Fall City Road and proposed motion for County Council acceptance.  In the 2008 King County Annual Budget Ordinance 15975, the King County Council adopted a proviso requiring that by April 1, 2008, the Department of Transportation (DOT) Director’s Office submit a plan to construct the pathway.  
In 2005, the Issaquah School District (School District) constructed a new school, called the Pacific Cascade Freshman Campus School (PCFCS), on SE Issaquah-Fall City Road.  Since its opening, the school has served as a campus for all 9th grade students within the School District.  As part of the permit conditions allowing the school to be built, it was proposed by the School District and was agreeable to the county that most students would be bused to the school and there would be no need for the School District to mitigate student pedestrian traffic by constructing significant pedestrian facilities.  The only regular student pedestrians would be those who reside in the housing development directly across the SE Issaquah-Fall City Road from the school, on 
247th Avenue SE.

Currently, there are many 9th grade students at PCFCS who stay after school to participate in 
co-curricular activities such as athletics, band, school government, debate, clubs, etc.  The athletic participants are bused to a high school where they play and practice, but other students participate in their activities at the school and are taken home by an activity bus scheduled by PCFCS.  However, due to many competing needs and schedules, some 9th grade PCFCS students do walk home following their after-school activities. 
In the summer of 2007, the School District informed the RSD they had decided to convert PCFCS to a middle school effective with the start of the Fall 2009 school year.  This change from a 9th grade-only campus to a 6th through 8th grade school will result in younger school children walking to and from their homes north of the SE Issaquah-Fall City Road.  There will be after-school activities, including athletics, that will occur at the school that most likely will increase the number of younger students walking home in late afternoon.  Based on the School District’s planned change of PCFCS from a 9th grade to a 6th through 8th grade student body, the RSD has worked closely with School District representatives to identify and mutually agree upon student pedestrian improvements that would enhance middle school aged student safety and which could be constructed by the time the converted school opens to middle school students in Fall 2009.

Since last fall, the RSD and the School District have worked together to identify an appropriate scope of work for the SE Issaquah-Fall City Road pedestrian pathway project.  In order to address the safety related issues identified during on-site, first-hand observations of student foot traffic, school bus and private vehicle traffic entering and leaving the school, as well as general vehicular traffic on SE Issaquah-Fall City Road and at the intersection 247th Avenue SE, and taking into consideration the younger ages of the future school student body, the RSD and School District believe it is advisable, provided additional funding can be found, to make additional improvements at the same time the SE Issaquah-Fall City Road pedestrian pathway is designed and constructed.  The additional improvements include the installation of pedestrian lighting along the entire length of the SE Issaquah-Fall City Road pedestrian pathway (north side); the installation of pedestrian lighting on the south side of SE Issaquah-Fall City Road along the separated pedestrian pathway the School District constructed on the school frontage; the installation of 1,200 feet of drainage, 300 feet of pedestrian handrail with retaining wall, pedestrian countdown timers at the traffic signals, upgrade traffic signs, signal modifications, and pavement markings.
The pathway project initially recommended by the RSD was comprised of a widened asphalt paved shoulder along the north side of Issaquah-Fall City Road.  That fairly simple project was at the time estimated to cost approximately $500,000.  As the cost of petroleum products has skyrocketed, the cost differential between an asphalt pathway and a more formalized grade separated concrete sidewalk is now less than $100,000.  Because of the younger ages of the future school students, there is an added benefit to instead go with the more formalized concrete sidewalk if funding allows.
While the cost of the additional improvements brings the total estimated cost of the project to $1,295,000, we believe the project would compete well for grant funds from the Washington State Department of Transportation’s (WSDOT) 2008 Safe Routes to School grant program.  To that end, the RSD and the School District are jointly applying for a $795,000 grant to supplement the $500,000 that has been set-aside in RDCW28 Non Motorized/Pedestrian Program.  The grant application deadline is May 2, 2008.  The WSDOT Safe Routes to Schools Advisory Board (drawn from sponsoring agencies, local officials and advocacy groups) will evaluate the grant applications.  As part of the grant application evaluation, WSDOT will visit selected sites prior to finalizing a prioritized list of recommended grant candidate projects.  The prioritized list of recommended projects will be submitted by WSDOT to the Governor’s office and the Washington State Legislature by December 15, 2008, for selection and approval of the projects that will receive grant funding.  In the event partial or no grant funding is awarded to the project, the RSD and the School District are prepared to scale back the project accordingly.

The Budget Proviso P1 specifies the pedestrian pathway project be completed in 2008 or “a substantive reasoning as to why the project cannot be completed in 2008.  Under any scenario, the project schedule shall indicate a completion date not later than June 30, 2009.”  As the direct result of learning last summer of the School District’s plans to convert PCFCS to a 6th through 8th school, the RSD, in partnership with the School District, has identified some additional safety enhancements that are advisable to incorporate into the pathway project scope because of the younger ages of the middle school students who will be walking through the area.  Given the considerable impact of the additional improvements on the county’s project budget of $500,000 and the availability of a robust WSDOT grant program specifically designed to help fund student pedestrian facilities, it makes very good sense for the county and School District to jointly apply for the grant.  While doing so delays the construction of the basic pathway for a year, if successful, the grant funding will make it possible to fully accomplish the array of student pedestrian improvements that would most completely address the needs of the middle school student pedestrians who will begin attending the school in Fall 2009.  In regard to the “not later than June 30, 2009” deadline, the RSD constructs school pathways during the school summer vacation months in order that construction activities do not interfere with access to schools, or cause potential safety hazards for student pedestrians, school buses, and general school traffic. Construction of the pathway improvements would occur in summer 2009 and be completed by August 31, 2009, prior to the start of the 2009-2010 school year. 

The RSD has begun work on the project design to ensure the project stays on schedule, and is also developing, in collaboration with the School District, the grant application package.  I am attaching a plan for the pathway project that includes a description of the expanded scope of work, an itemized engineer’s estimate, and a project schedule that indicates a completion date not later than August 31, 2009, for your review and acceptance.

If you have any questions, please contact Harold Taniguchi, Director of the Department of Transportation, at 206-684-1441, or Linda Dougherty, Division Director, Road Services Division, at 206-296-6590.

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims
King County Executive
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